
ADJOURN: 
Notice is hereby given that:
 No Work Meeting will be held.
 In the event of an absence of a full quorum, agenda items will be continued to the next regularly scheduled meeting.
 This meeting may involve the use of electronic communications for some of the members of this public body.  The anchor location for the 

meeting shall be the Layton City Council Chambers, 437 North Wasatch Drive, Layton City.  Members at remote locations may be 
connected to the meeting telephonically.

 By motion of the Layton City Council, pursuant to Title 52, Chapter 4 of the Utah Code, the City Council may vote to hold a closed 
meeting for any of the purposes identified in that chapter.

Date: ___________________________________________     By: ____________________________________________________
                                                                                                                 Thieda Wellman, City Recorder

LAYTON CITY does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, religion, age or disability in the employment or the provision of services.  If you 
are planning to attend this public meeting and, due to a disability, need assistance in understanding or participating in the meeting, please notify Layton City eight or 
more hours in advance of the meeting.  Please contact Kiley Day at 437 North Wasatch Drive, Layton, Utah 84041, 801.336.3825 or 801.336.3820.

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA OF THE
CITY COUNCIL OF LAYTON, UTAH

PUBLIC NOTICE is hereby given that the City Council of Layton, Utah, will hold a regular public meeting in the Council Chambers 
in the City Center Building, 437 North Wasatch Drive, Layton, Utah, commencing at 7:00 PM on October 2, 2014.

AGENDA ITEMS:

1. CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE, OPENING CEREMONY, RECOGNITION, APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
  A. Minutes of Layton City Council Joint Planning Commission Work Meeting - September 4, 2014

2. MUNICIPAL EVENT ANNOUNCEMENTS:

3. CITIZEN COMMENTS:

4. VERBAL PETITIONS AND PRESENTATIONS:

5. CONSENT ITEMS:(These items are considered by the City Council to be routine and will be enacted by a single motion. If discussion is 
desired on any particular consent item, that item may be removed from the consent agenda and considered separately.)

  
A. Appoint Debbie Comstock, Steve Crago and Milton S. Herring, II to Serve as Regular Members of the Parks and Recreation 
Commission - Reappoint Brigit Gerrard, Bill Johnson, Sara Beckstead, Rick Brady and Don Wilhelm to Serve as Regular 
Members of the Parks and Recreation Commission - Resolution 14-63

  B. Consent Agreement between Layton City and Zions First National Bank for the Collateral Assignment of the Agreement for 
the Development of Land between Layton City and Legacy Cottages of Layton, LLC, Dated October 4, 2012 – Resolution 14-66

  C. Final Plat – The Villas at Harmony Place PRUD Phases 4, 5, and 6 – Approximately 525 South 2500 West

  D. Local Government Understanding and Agreement with Wasatch Front Regional Council (WFRC) for the Provision of 
Consulting Services with Envision Utah for the Growth Scenarios and Visioning Project - Resolution 14-67

6. PUBLIC HEARINGS:

7. PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS:

8. NEW BUSINESS:

9. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

10. SPECIAL REPORTS:



 
 
 
 

Citizen Comment Guidelines 
 

For the benefit of all who participate in a PUBLIC HEARING or in giving PUBLIC COMMENT during 
a City Council meeting, we respectfully request that the following procedures be observed so that all 
concerned individuals may have an opportunity to speak. 
 
Electronic Information:  An electronic or hard copy of any electronic information presented to the City Council 
must be submitted to the City Recorder by the end of the meeting.  
 
Time: If you are giving public input on any item on the agenda, please limit comments to three (3) minutes. 
If greater time is necessary to discuss the item, the matter may, upon request, be placed on a future City Council 
agenda for further discussion. 
 
New Information: Please limit comments to new information only to avoid repeating the same information 
multiple times. 
 
Spokesperson: Please, if you are part of a large group, select a spokesperson for the group. 
 
Courtesy: Please be courteous to those making comments by avoiding applauding or verbal outbursts either 
in favor of or against what is being said. 
 
Comments: Your comments are important. To give order to the meeting, please direct comments to and 
through the person conducting the meeting. 
 
Thank you. 
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Minutes of Layton City Council Joint Planning Commission Work Meeting, September 4, 2014 

MINUTES OF LAYTON CITY 

COUNCIL JOINT PLANNING 

COMMISSION WORK MEETING  SEPTEMBER 4, 2014; 5: P.M. 
 

MAYOR AND COUNCILMEMBERS 

PRESENT:     MAYOR BOB STEVENSON, JOYCE BROWN, 

TOM DAY, JORY FRANCIS, SCOTT FREITAG 

AND JOY PETRO 

 

PLANNING COMMISSION MEMBERS 

PRESENT:     DAWN FITZPATRICK, DAVE WEAVER, ROBERT 

VANDRUNEN, GERALD GILBERT, WYNN 

HANSEN, BRETT NILSSON AND BRIAN BODILY 

 

STAFF PRESENT:    ALEX JENSEN, GARY CRANE, KENT 

ANDERSEN, JAMES (WOODY) WOODRUFF, 

TORI CAMPBELL AND THIEDA WELLMAN 

 

 

The meeting was held in the Council Conference Room of the Layton City Center. 

 

Mayor Stevenson opened the meeting and turned the time over to Staff. 

 

AGENDA: 

 

FINANCIAL UPDATE 

 

This item was not discussed. 

 

TRANSPORTATION MASTER PLAN UPDATE 

 

James “Woody” Woodruff, City Engineer, introduced Steven Lord from Horrocks Engineering. Woody 

said this was a follow-up discussion about a couple of issues, including 2200 West from Antelope Drive 

to Hill Field Road. He displayed a conceptual map of the City roadways and future connectivity. Woody 

indicated that the major east/west corridors were Antelope Drive, which was a five-lane 100-foot cross 

section; Gordon Avenue, which was an 84-foot cross section; and West Hill Field Road, which was a 

100-foot cross section that ran from I-15 and would eventually connect into Bluff Ridge Blvd. He said a 

portion of Bluff Ridge Blvd. had been built and the intent into the future was for that road to also have 

connectivity from Antelope Drive to the Layton Parkway.  

 

Councilmember Freitag arrived at 5:41 p.m. 
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Woody said the City had tried to develop a grid system on the west side. He said the grid system helped 

facilitate the flow of traffic. Woody said in the original plan, 2700 West was shown from west Gentile 

Street to west Hill Field Road. Woody said tonight alternatives would be discussed. 

 

Woody said the flow of traffic was typically from collector streets to arterial streets and then to highways. 

He said there needed to be connectivity with the future West Davis Corridor. Woody indicated that the 

map showed connectivity from a future interchange at 2700 West up to west Hill Field Road. He said 

there were alternatives other that 2700 West to be able to move north to south in the City. 

 

Mayor Stevenson asked a few questions regarding the streets that ran through to Antelope Drive, 

including Bluff Ridge Blvd. He asked if there were agreements in place with Clearfield to protect that 

corridor. 

 

Woody said Staff had met earlier today with Clearfield about other connectivity issues in the City. He 

said there would be a follow up meeting with Clearfield relative to the Master Plan and road connectivity. 

Woody said Staff would love to have Council involved in that discussion. 

 

Alex Jensen, City Manager, asked Woody to give examples of a road with an 84-foot cross section. 

 

Woody said Layton Parkway was an 84-foot cross section and was currently a three-lane cross section, 

but it had the potential to be a five-lane cross section. He said based on traffic volume, Staff didn’t 

anticipate that need for some period of time. Woody said west Hill Field Road was a five-lane cross 

section. He turned the time over to Steven Lord with Horrocks Engineering. 

 

Steven Lord said the discussion today would focus on 2200 West.  

 

Councilmember Day asked if the West Davis Corridor interchange at 2700 West was set in stone.  

 

Mr. Lord said he understood that it was set it stone unless UDOT decided that it wasn’t. He said there was 

a potential that it could move, but at this point without some real political pressure, he didn’t think that it 

would happen. Mr. Lord said he felt that UDOT was happy with the interchange at 2700 West and they 

would not be looking to change that.  

 

Mr. Lord said they were ready to go to the public meeting phase of this project. He said they wanted to 

get Council feedback on what they wanted on the map presented to the public, specifically with 2200 
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West.  

 

Mr. Lord said they had divided 2200 West into two sections; north from west Hill Field Road to Antelope 

Drive and south from west Hill Field Road to the West Davis Corridor. He indicated that the Council had 

been given copies of the maps being presented. Mr. Lord displayed four alternatives for the northern 

portion of 2200 West. He said from the travel demand model and their projections, the road would be 

very close to needing a five-lane section in 2040, but it was a little gray. Mr. Lord said if traffic 

projections were a little lower than expected then a three-lane section would be okay; if it was a little 

higher than expected then there would be no question that it would need to go to a five-lane cross section.  

 

Mr. Lord displayed a map of the area and the homes that would be impacted if the road was increased to a 

standard 100-foot five-lane cross section with the center line of the street remaining where it was 

currently located. He displayed a map of a 100-foot cross section with the center line being shifted to the 

east, which would impact fewer homes.  

 

Woody asked Mr. Lord to explain why they had selected the east side. 

 

Mr. Lord said they selected the east side because there was less impact. He said the homes on the west 

side were all backyards; the homes on the east side were driveways. Mr. Lord said if the road went to five 

lanes it would be a high capacity road with high speeds. He said they didn’t want people backing out of 

their driveways into a five-lane street. Mr. Lord said it made sense that if one side was going to be taken, 

the driveways should be eliminated.  

 

Mr. Lord displayed a map with a modified version of a five-lane cross section. He indicated that they 

narrowed the cross section as much as possible with still allowing for five lanes. Mr. Lord said they found 

that an 88-foot right of way versus a 100-foot right of way didn’t save very many properties. He displayed 

drawings of the three different cross sections and discussed the differences. 

 

Mr. Lord said the Council needed to decide if on the map presented to the public, should 2200 West be 

shown as a three-lane 66-foot cross section, or should it be shown as a five-lane cross section with the 

center line down the middle or to the east. Mr. Lord said his recommendation was that today they stay 

with a 66-foot three-lane cross section and don’t put the five-lane cross section on the map. He said the 

reason for doing that was because of the gray area. Mr. Lord said he was fairly good at his job, but he 

would not bet anyone that his numbers were absolutely accurate and perfect. He said he couldn’t say 

exactly what trends would do over the next 25 years. 
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Commissioner Hansen said Mr. Lord had indicated that there really wasn’t much difference in the 

property takes over 88 feet and 100 feet. He asked what the difference would be between 66 feet and 100 

feet. 

 

Mr. Lord said there would be no property taken if the road stayed at 66 feet.  

 

Councilmember Brown said in something she read, it indicated that the road could be left as it was but 

still leave an option for corridor preservation so that it could be widened in the future.   

 

Mr. Lord said that was part of his recommendation. He said if the entire corridor was designated as a 

corridor preservation area, which would tell the public that there was a possibility that the road would be 

widened in the future, it would allow the City to tap into state and federal corridor preservation funds. Mr. 

Lord said if someone decided to move, the City could purchase the property using corridor preservation 

funds.  

 

Councilmember Brown asked if they would have to specify which option they were going with. 

 

Mr. Lord said not specifically; what was currently done would be sufficient.  

 

Mayor Stevenson said relative to the gray area; if it was 2040 would those that lived on 2200 West think 

it was a pain and should be widened. 

 

Mr. Lord said yes. He said there would be 11,000 to 12,000 cars a day on the road, which was a lot of 

cars.  

 

Councilmember Francis asked how declaring this a corridor preservation would impact existing homes; 

would it diminish property values. 

 

Mr. Lord said yes, absolutely. 

 

Alex asked what the current traffic counts were on Gentile. He said he understood that the corridor 

preservation funds could only be used on a state road; he didn’t know cities had access to those funds. 

 

Mr. Lord said counts on Gentile Street were 11,600. He said corridor preservation funds could be used on 

a classified road; it didn’t have to be a state road. 
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 Woody said the City would have to classify the road with the Wasatch Regional Council as an arterial or 

collector street. 

 

Mr. Lord said if it wasn’t currently on the classification map, part of the recommendation of the Master 

Transportation Plan would be to get it on the classification map. 

 

Gary Crane, City Attorney, said he wouldn’t bank on getting money from the corridor preservation fund. 

He said there were many, many projects ahead of small city projects for those funds. 

 

Alex said with counts on Gentile Street at 11,600, eventually 2200 West may carry a little more traffic 

than what was currently on Gentile Street.  

 

Mr. Lord said he certainly wouldn’t want his driveway on that street.  

 

Woody said there were streets in the City, other than Gentile Street, where there were close to 12,000 cars 

a day. He said he supported the study, but he felt that it should be watched and monitored. Woody said he 

didn’t think the City should go to a corridor preservation fund. He said he thought the City should watch 

it for the next few years, and when the Master Plan was next updated, reevaluate the situation. Woody 

said there could be a risk that properties along the corridor would continue to develop, but he didn’t think 

it was worth going to a five-lane cross section at this point.  

 

Woody said traffic patterns changed over time. He said when the West Davis Corridor was developed, 

Gentile Street would see a reduction in traffic. Woody said there had already been a reduction in traffic on 

Gentile Street as a result of the development of Layton Parkway. He said Staff would continue to monitor 

and watch traffic very closely.  

 

Councilmember Freitag asked how many more potential development properties were there along 2200 

West; it seemed to him that there weren’t very many. 

 

Woody said there weren’t very many. He said there were two or three properties on the west side north of 

Gordon Avenue, and on the west side across from the Golf Course. 

 

Councilmember Freitag asked Woody if he would suggest that the risk of preserving the corridor at this 

point, and the potential loss of property value, was not worth the risk of having two or three properties 

develop in the next few years. 
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Woody said yes; the impact overall of 2200 West would be substantial. He said the City could address 

each property as it came in for development. 

 

Alex said the impact of a 100-foot right of way from the center line on 2200 West would be 70 homes; 

the shift east was 42 to 43 homes. He said there would be a significant reverberation through the 

community when talking about taking 70 homes along a mile section of road. Alex said that was 

something Staff looked at; what was the proper balance.  

 

Commissioner Hansen asked what the assumption had been when considering taking 2200 West from 

three lanes to five lanes north of Hill Field Road. 

 

Mr. Lord said there were a lot of assumptions. 

 

Commissioner Hansen asked if they were trying to move traffic north, south or both. 

 

Mr. Lord replied both. He said 2200 West was the only street that was continuous north and south. Mr. 

Lord said traffic would want to go there because it was a straight shot. He said with the connection to the 

West Davis Corridor, it became more important as people avoided I-15.  

 

Commissioner Hansen indicated that it made more sense to direct the traffic to Layton Parkway so that it 

was not making Hill Field Road and Antelope Drive more congested. 

 

Woody said Antelope Drive was currently being restriped and widened to allow for three lanes in each 

direction. Also, the new interchange on Hill Field Road would make a tremendous positive improvement 

to that intersection. He mentioned the new overpass that would be located between Hill Field Road and 

Antelope Drive at approximately 1250 North, which would allow for additional east/west travel over I-15.  

 

Commissioner Hansen asked if the study showed that traffic on the west side of the City was moving east 

to be able to go south not north.  

 

Mr. Lord said yes; most traffic was trying to move south. 

 

Commission Hansen said it made more sense to move traffic more south than north, and connect with 

Layton Parkway to continue southbound. He said traffic would not go north in order to go south.  

 

In response to Commissioner Hansen’s remarks, Councilmember Brown said the Council had asked 
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Horrocks Engineering to look further at 2200 West because when they first presented the information to 

the Council they had only considered it as a three lane road going north. She said the Council wanted 

additional information about widening 2200 West because of the projected traffic numbers.  

 

Councilmember Brown said as far as she understood, the West Davis Corridor would be similar to 

Legacy with limited access. She said there was no way Layton would get two accesses, especially not at 

2200 West and 2700 West; the City was fortunate to be getting one access because there were some cities 

that were getting none.  

 

Mr. Lord said it may not be completely closed whether the interchange could be at 2200 West instead of 

2700 West; the question of two accesses was completely closed. There would not be two interchanges.  

 

Councilmember Petro said the direction given at the last meeting was to look at 2200 West being the 

connection to the West Davis Corridor and making it a five-lane road.  

 

Mr. Lord said there was a little discussion last time about the impacts of moving the interchange to 2200 

West. He said UDOT was making the decisions on the West Davis Corridor, and the City could influence 

that, but based on the preferred alternative as it stood today, the interchange would be at 2700 West.  

 

Commissioner Hansen said it would be prudent for the City to preserve the 100-foot right of way along 

2200 West, regardless of what UDOT decided about the interchange.  

 

Mr. Lord displayed a conceptual map of traffic flows based on the interchange at 2700 West. 

 

Councilmember Petro asked why Mr. Lord was taking that approach if the direction he was given was to 

look at 2200 West. 

 

Councilmember Brown said because that was where the interchange was currently located on the West 

Davis Corridor. 

 

Mr. Lord said he was asked to evaluate 2200 West as the arterial, but he thought the discussion had been 

2700 West as the interchange, because that was UDOT’s preferred alternative. 

 

Councilmember Petro said she thought the Council was pretty clear on 2200 West.  

 

Councilmember Brown said the discussion had been on 2200 West coming down, but they knew that 
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2700 West was the connection. She said the discussion was how to move traffic from 2700 West to 2200 

West once it was off the interchange at 2700 West. 

 

Councilmember Petro said she didn’t see where this was accomplishing anything the Council wanted.  

 

Woody suggested that Mr. Lord review the impacts. 

 

Mr. Lord presented three different options with getting traffic from the interchange area on 2700 West to 

2200 West. There was discussion about the impact of the power line corridor on alignment.  

 

Woody explained the importance of being able to move traffic to an arterial and then to the interchange.  

 

Council and Staff discussed Bluff Ridge Blvd.  

 

Councilmember Freitag said he hadn’t heard anyone argue to keep 2700 West as the major arterial and 

not 2200 West. 

 

Councilmember Petro said that was correct. 

 

Commissioner Weaver said they needed to consider the number of homes that would be affected on 2200 

West versus 2700 West.  

 

Councilmember Freitag said he didn’t think there were any along 2700 West. 

 

Mr. Lord said there were very few.  

 

Woody said there would be 19 homes impacted south of west Hill Field Road on 2700 West. He said he 

didn’t know if the road could be designed to preserve those homes or not.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked Mr. Lord what he would do if he had the choice of where the interchange would 

go if there were no impacts to the area. 

 

Mr. Lord said he would definitely put it at 2200 West because it would be a straight shot north and south. 

He said if there was nothing developed in the area he would put it at 2700 North because he could make it 

a straight shot as well. Mr. Lord said spacing between the proposed interchanges on the West Davis 

Corridor was better with the interchange at 2700 West.  
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Mayor Stevenson said dealing with traffic basically moving southward and the impacts to homes on 2200 

West, what would be his opinion with running two lanes to the south and one lane to the north. 

 

Mr. Lord said there was the opposite problem with the reverse commute; in the evening traffic would be 

moving north. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said with the reverse commute traffic could come north on I-15; usually getting off the 

interstate was easier than getting on. 

 

Mr. Lord said in his experience unbalanced lanes rarely worked. He said they generally caused more 

problems that they solved. Mr. Lord said flexible lanes were a different question. He said typically 

infrastructure costs on a flexible lane, and operational costs, would be wasted on a three-lane road. Mr. 

Lord said he couldn’t think of any application where he would suggest flexible lanes on this small of a 

road.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked Woody what the depth was of the lots along 2200 West where the homes would 

be lost to widening. He mentioned when Gordon Avenue was widened and the office buildings that were 

built in that area.  

 

Woody said the lots appeared to be 120 to 130 feet deep. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said it appeared that they would be deep enough to allow for some type of building. 

 

Alex Jensen suggested that dentist’s offices could be built in that area.  

 

Councilmember Day asked if the City had talked to UDOT about changing the intersection to 2200 West. 

 

Woody said Staff had talked to them briefly, but they had issues with the closeness to the interchange at 

200 North in Kaysville. He said they were moving forward with the interchange at 2700 West because 

that was where it had been located in the City’s Master Plan for a number of years. Woody said Staff had 

not done a full court press on that with UDOT yet. He suggested that the Council closely consider the 

impacts of widening 2200 West.  

 

Mr. Lord reviewed impacts along 2200 West, including impacts to subdivisions that were not built but 

that had been through the platting process.  
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Woody identified the Evergreen Farms subdivision on a map and indicated that three homes had already 

been built along 2200 West.  

 

Commissioner Fitzgerald said the Planning Commission tried to not have those homes have access on 

2200 West.  

 

Woody said with Harmony Villas two lots would be impacted and the church site north of Harmony 

Villas would be impacted. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said those wouldn’t be impacted if the road was moved to the east in that area. 

 

Woody said there were high transmission power lines in the area. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said the lines were further north. 

 

Mr. Lord said they tried to adjust the alignment a little to minimize impacts, but there would be impacts. 

He said it was difficult to judge the impacts. Mr. Lord said assuming that the interchange stayed at 2700 

West, the other issue would be the distance between the interchange and Layton Parkway, and 

accommodating the amount of turning traffic there would be travelling to 2200 West. He said vehicles 

coming off of the West Davis Corridor would want to turn right onto the Parkway; all of that right turning 

traffic would not be accommodated in that short of a distance.  

 

Councilmember Petro asked what the distance would be between the West Davis Corridor and Layton 

Parkway. 

 

Woody replied that it was 300 to 400 feet. 

 

Woody said as an overview, there were currently 19 homes that accessed 2200 West from Hill Field Road 

down to Layton Parkway, and there were a few new ones already platted. He said there were currently no 

homes on 2700 West. Woody said the cost to rebuild 2200 West and improve utilities would be much 

more expensive than building 2700 West; 2700 West was raw ground.  

 

Alex Jensen said the City would be wise to look broader than trying to move traffic from north to south. 

He said land uses had to be considered. Alex said sometimes roads were built to accommodate what was 

already happening, but roads could also be built to cause things to happen. He said traffic could be pushed 
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to where the City wanted it to be.  

 

Alex said when the City started talking with UDOT, the City didn’t even have an interchange off of the 

West Davis Corridor; the City had to push UDOT to put in a connection and they agreed to do that. He 

said UDOT chose the spacing, and the City agreed with it, because it was evenly spaced and most easily 

met their standard. Alex said the other reason the City agreed with UDOT on the location was because the 

City had a business park node at that intersection. He said the City felt that that was an important entrance 

into the City and was an economic development opportunity. Alex said he didn’t think there was adequate 

property at 2200 West to do that, if the Council still wanted a business park in that area. 

 

Alex said going north, the City wanted to push traffic through the commercial node; not around it but 

through it to drive people to the area. He said this was a much bigger issue than easily moving traffic; 

maybe the City didn’t want traffic to easily move through the area, because we would want them to stop 

and shop in the commercial areas, or maybe we didn’t; that would be a decision the Council would need 

to make. Alex said in his mind, the City should decide what they wanted the area to be, and then work 

backwards to design a traffic system that helped accomplish the vision, as opposed to building a traffic 

system based on what they saw today and hoping it all worked out. 

 

Councilmember Petro said the Council needed that as the opening statement to this meeting. 

 

Alex said he personally thought that if the intersection was located at 2200 West it was a given that 2200 

West would have to be widened to the north, and the City would be taking 40 or 70 homes. He said it 

would be a very convenient shot north and cars would stay on 2200 West all the way to Antelope Drive. 

He said if the interchange stayed at 2700 West, he thought that there would be more of a natural 

dispersion of traffic; some would go east and some would go west. Alex said he felt that once they were 

on 2200 West they would stay on 2200 West and the volumes would be such that the street would have to 

be widened. 

 

Mr. Lord said he completely agreed; Alex was absolutely right. He said if it was a straight shot traffic 

would stay on 2200 West all the way to Clearfield.  

 

Councilmember Day said on the other hand the City had a Mall that was a huge traffic problem. He said 

he thought the City had to plan for where the traffic was naturally going to flow as well.  

 

Woody said the City could influence the flow of traffic. 
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Councilmember Day said that was correct, but you couldn’t control it. He said a business node would be 

nice, but if traffic flow was not naturally going to go there, and you couldn’t control it to get it to go there, 

maybe there were other options to look at. 

 

Woody said some communities would post roads at 25 mph speeds to limit traffic; drivers would take an 

alternate route that allowed for higher speeds. He said there were tools and ways to direct traffic. Woody 

said he agreed with Alex; the 2700 West interchange was designed to get traffic to the commercial node. 

He said the City’s Master Plan needed to match what the planning aspect would be; it may need to adjust 

based on zoning.  

 

Commissioner Hansen asked what commercial node they were talking about. 

 

Alex said it was the area where West Layton Village was proposed.  

 

Councilmember Brown said there was also a business park node at 2700 West and the West Davis 

Corridor intersection. She said the idea was that people could get off of the West Davis Corridor and go 

right to work.  

 

Commissioner Nilsson said he assumed that was why UDOT chose 2700 West; it seemed like the natural 

traffic flow. He asked if UDOT did a study relative to the location of the interchange that the City could 

have access to. 

 

Mr. Lord said the modeling they did was based on that information; they considered the commercial node 

and the business park node relative to the West Davis Corridor.  

 

Commissioner Nilsson asked if that was why UDOT selected 2700 West. 

 

Mr. Lord said no; 2700 West was selected by UDOT based on intersection spacing. He said as far as 

natural traffic flow was concerned, natural traffic flow didn’t exist until an interchange was built; traffic 

would naturally gravitate to the interchange. Mr. Lord said he was making some assumptions because he 

wasn’t involved in the decision, but 2700 West was probably selected because of spacing between the 

Kaysville and Clearfield interchanges.  

 

Alex said that was accurate. He said another consideration was that the Layton Parkway would tie fairly 

closely into that area. Alex said in the beginning UDOT’s position was that there didn’t need to be 

another interchange in this location on the Corridor to make the West Davis Corridor function the way 
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they thought it needed to. It was only because Layton City approached UDOT about an interchange in 

Layton that they relented and stated that they could justify an interchange. Alex said essentially the depth 

of the analysis was that UDOT thought that the interchange could be done, and 2700 West was the best 

location because of equal spacing, which didn’t mean that it couldn’t move a little bit. He said he didn’t 

think UDOT went through a study that indicated that there had to be an interchange in this area; it was in 

acquiescence to Layton City, and moving traffic through Layton City. Alex said generally UDOT’s focus 

was moving people north and south along the corridor, and what happened within the cities was a 

secondary issue.  

 

Commissioner Fitzpatrick asked Woody if there were any plans to move Layton Parkway further to the 

north because of the short distance between the Parkway and the West Davis Corridor. 

 

Woody said currently it couldn’t be moved because of development in the area. He said it was pretty 

much locked in at the current location. Woody said Staff had looked at options, such as a roundabout, to 

help move traffic through the area. He said the option that was currently displayed showed an offset that 

was recommended by Horrocks Engineering based on some traffic moving conflicts there would be 

because of the proximity to the interchange.  

 

Councilmember Day said all of those problems could be eliminated if the interchange was moved to 2200 

West. There could still be a business park at either 2700 West or 2200 West based on open property at 

2200 West. 

 

Woody said there was a lot less property available around 2200 West.  

  

Mayor Stevenson said he was hearing a lot of concern with 2700 West and 2200 West. He recommended 

that the information needed to show all the options and factors, including the business park location. 

Mayor Stevenson suggested a conversation with Randy Jeffries and UDOT about the location of the 

interchange. He said one thing about the political world was that there were new people with different 

ideas. Mayor Stevenson said there weren’t a whole lot of people outside of Staff that were leaning 

strongly toward the 2700 West location. He said as the location of the commercial node was discussed, it 

might need to move further to the west or east based on which road tied into the West Davis Corridor.  

 

Mayor Stevenson said no one wanted to lose their home and no one wanted a street widened, but 

hindsight would tell you that Gentile Street from Main Street east could have been a wider street. He said 

anyone that dealt with Gentile Street and Fairfield Road realized that that area was getting worse and 

worse all the time. Mayor Stevenson said maybe 20 to 30 years from now hindsight might indicate that 
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2200 West should have been widened. He said the Council needed a lot more facts and information. He 

said he agreed that it would not be as expensive or as impactful to homes by taking the corridor through 

2700 West, but at the same time 25 years from now that might not be the right choice. Mayor Stevenson 

suggested getting all the facts, including information from UDOT, about the location of the interchange 

before moving forward.  

 

Councilmember Brown said as she had watched Farmington City and their debate with UDOT about 

where they wanted their interchange, she didn’t want Layton to become like Farmington. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said Layton was much different than Farmington. He said Farmington’s situation 

involved alignment of roads and whether or not they would get an interchange at all. Mayor Stevenson 

said Layton’s situation involved what the City considered the best traffic flow for the future of Layton. 

 

Councilmember Brown said she was concerned that if Layton pressed too hard to get the interchange 

moved, UDOT might decide that Layton didn’t need an interchange. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said he didn’t think the City should press UDOT to move the interchange; what the City 

had to do was talk with UDOT about what the traffic studies were showing for the area. He said moving 

the interchange might be an easy decision for UDOT. Mayor Stevenson said the City needed to be open 

minded about what the best way to go would be.  

 

Alex asked Mayor Stevenson what information Staff could provide to help the Council with their 

decision. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said he thought Staff should show how much room was in the two areas for business 

parks; show what traffic would be, based on the location; consider changes to the commercial areas based 

on the location of the interchange; the impacts to homes; etc. 

 

Commissioner Fitzpatrick said it would be helpful to know what subdivisions were already vested and 

what the impacts would be. She said there were several subdivisions in the area that had already received 

approval.  

 

Mayor Stevenson said he would like to see information about what the land could be used for if homes 

were taken off of 2200 West; would there be enough land to be utilized for other things in the future.  

 

Alex said one of the purposes of this meeting was to determine what to show, or what not to show, at a 
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public meeting. He asked if the Council wanted to hold off on that open meeting. 

 

Consensus was to delay the public meeting until additional information had been reviewed and discussed. 

 

Councilmember Brown asked if there was any deadline for adopting the Master Plan. 

 

Alex said no; the Council controlled the timing. 

 

Mayor Stevenson asked how much time Staff needed to work on obtaining the additional information. 

 

Woody said a couple of weeks. He suggested scheduling a meeting with Randy Jeffries and UDOT before 

having this discussion again. 

 

Consensus was to schedule a meeting with UDOT. 

 

MAYOR’S REPORT 

 

None were given. 

 

CLOSED DOOR: 

  

MOTION:  Councilmember Freitag moved to close the meeting at 6:49 p.m. to discuss the purchase, 

exchange or lease of real property, including any form of a water right or water shares. Councilmember 

Petro seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 

 

MOTION:  Councilmember Freitag moved to open the meeting at 6:56 p.m. Councilmember Day 

seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 6:56 p.m. 

 

 

 

__________________________________ 

Thieda Wellman, City Recorder 
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SWORN STATEMENT 

 

 The undersigned hereby swears and affirms, pursuant to Section 52-4-205(1) of the Utah Code 

Annotated, that the sole purpose for the closed meeting of the Layton City Council on the 4th day of 

September, 2014, was to discuss the purchase, exchange or lease of real property, including any form of a 

water right or water shares. 

 

 Dated this 2nd day of October, 2014. 

 

  ATTEST:  

 

 

_________________________________ ________________________________ 

ROBERT J STEVENSON, Mayor THIEDA WELLMAN, City Recorder 

 

 
 

 



LAYTON CITY COUNCIL MEETING
AGENDA ITEM COVER SHEET 

  
Item Number:  5.A.
   
Subject:  
Appoint Debbie Comstock, Steve Crago and Milton S. Herring, II to Serve as Regular Members of the Parks 
and Recreation Commission - Reappoint Brigit Gerrard, Bill Johnson, Sara Beckstead, Rick Brady and Don 
Wilhelm to Serve as Regular Members of the Parks and Recreation Commission - Resolution 14-63
   
Background:  
Trace Chatwin and Joni Scoffield have both served the maximum number of three consecutive terms of 
three years each.  Michael Cooper resigned from the Commission after moving out of the City limits.  As a 
result of these vacancy's Don Wilhelm, Parks and Recreation Commission Chairperson and David Price, 
Parks and Recreation Director interviewed eight candidates for the vacant positions.  Three candidates were 
recommended to the Mayor for consideration.  Mayor Stevenson recommends that Debbie Comstock, Steve 
Crago and Milton S. Herring, II be appointed as regular members of the Parks and Recreation Commission.

Mayor Stevenson also recommends that Brigit Gerrard, Bill Johnson, Sara Beckstead, Rick Brady and Don 
Wilhelm be reappointed as regular members of the Parks and Recreation Commission.  All five of these 
Commission members have actively served on the Commission and dedicated many hours of service to our 
community.

The City wishes to express appreciation to Trace Chatwin, Joni Scoffield and Michael Cooper for 
their service to the citizens of Layton City.
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Adopt Resolution 14-63 appointing Debbie Comstock, Steve Crago and Milton S. 
Herring, II as regular members of the Parks and Recreation Commission and reappoint Brigit Gerrard, Bill 
Johnson, Sara Beckstead, Rick Brady and Don Wilhelm as regular members of the Parks and Recreation 
Commission; or 2) Not adopt Resolution 14-63.
  
Recommendation:  
Staff recommends the Council adopt Resolution 14-63 appointing Debbie Comstock, Steve Crago and 
Milton S. Herring, II as regular members of the Parks and Recreation Commission and reappoint Brigit 
Gerrard, Bill Johnson, Sara Beckstead, Rick Brady and Don Wilhelm as regular members of the Parks and 
Recreation Commission.
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Item Number:  5.B.
   
Subject:  
Consent Agreement between Layton City and Zions First National Bank for the Collateral Assignment of the 
Agreement for the Development of Land between Layton City and Legacy Cottages of Layton, LLC, Dated 
October 4, 2012 – Resolution 14-66
   
Background:  
On October 4, 2012, the City entered into an Agreement for the Development of Land with Marie S. Adams 
Family Trust ("Trust").  The property that is the subject of the Agreement is located at approximately 250 
North Adamswood Road.

On September 18, 2014, the City approved the assignment of this Agreement to Legacy Cottages of Layton, 
LLC.  The Agreement contemplates the circumstance wherein a party to such an agreement may have a 
successor in interest or may want to assign its interest to another entity.  In order to do so, the City's approval 
must be sought.

In this Agreement, Legacy Cottages of Layton, LLC is requesting that the City approve a Consent 
Agreement to allow for the Collateral Assignment of the Development Agreement to and for the benefit of 
Zions First National Bank.  This resolution would formalize the City's approval of that Consent Agreement.
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Adopt Resolution 14-66 approving the Consent Agreement to allow for the Collateral 
Assignment of the Agreement for the Development of Land between Layton City and Legacy Cottages of 
Layton, LLC, dated October 4, 2012, to Zions First National Bank; 2) Adopt Resolution 14-66 with any 
amendments the Council deems appropriate; or 3) Not adopt Resolution 14-66 and remand to Staff with 
directions.
  
Recommendation:  
Staff recommends the Council adopt Resolution 14-66 approving the Consent Agreement to allow for the 
Collateral Assignment of the Agreement for the Development of Land between Layton City and Legacy 
Cottages of Layton, LLC, dated October 4, 2012, to Zions First National Bank and authorize the Mayor to 
sign the necessary documents.
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Item Number:  5.C.
   
Subject:  
Final Plat – The Villas at Harmony Place PRUD Phases 4, 5, and 6 – Approximately 525 South 2500 West
   
Background:  
The applicant, Adams Company, is requesting final plat approval for The Villas at Harmony Place PRUD 
Phases 4, 5 and 6.  The preliminary plat was approved by the Council on August 6, 2009.   The proposed 
phases contain a total of 6.53 acres. Phase 4 has 12 lots on 2.20 acres, Phase 5 has 14 lots on 2.63 acres, and 
Phase 6 has 7 lots on 1.70 acres.  The density for the combined phases is 5.05 units per acre.  A portion of the 
acreage is to be common area for landscaped open space and trails.

The proposed phase will extend 525 South Street further west and create a connection with Harmony Drive, 
which connects to the future Layton Parkway.  Temporary turnarounds will only be required at the end of 
Phases 4 and 5, but will not be required for Phase 6 because of the existing street connections. 

As required per the preliminary plat approval, the developer is required to install a six foot solid vinyl fence 
along the south boundary of each phase.  The color of the fence is to match the existing fencing and will need 
to be installed with the improvements of the street and utilities.
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Grant final plat approval to The Villas at Harmony Place PRUD Phases 4, 5, and 6 
subject to meeting all Staff requirements as outlined in Staff memorandums; or 2) Deny granting final plat 
approval.
  
Recommendation:  
On September 9, 2014, the Planning Commission unanimously recommended the Council grant final plat 
approval to The Villas at Harmony Place PRUD Phases 4, 5, and 6 subject to meeting all Staff requirements 
as outlined in Staff memorandums. 

Staff supports the recommendation of the Planning Commission.
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Item Number:  5.D.
   
Subject:  
Local Government Understanding and Agreement with Wasatch Front Regional Council (WFRC) for the 
Provision of Consulting Services with Envision Utah for the Growth Scenarios and Visioning Project - 
Resolution 14-67
   
Background:  
Layton City is the recipient of a $40,000 Program Award from the WFRC for planning assistance through 
the Local Planning Resource Program.  The program award includes a commitment from the City for 
$30,000 in matching funds (see Attachment C Budget, $70,000 total cash) and a minimum of $10,000 of in-
kind staff hours to complete a Growth Scenarios and Visioning Project for the update of the City’s General 
Plan.  Resolution 14-67 authorizes the Mayor to sign a Local Government Understanding and Agreement 
with WFRC to engage Envision Utah for professional services.  Envision Utah has extensive knowledge and 
experience in the modeling of growth scenarios, visioning, and public engagement.

It is proposed that Envision Utah will advise and assist the City and a Stakeholder Group in a six to eight 
month process including the development of public outreach materials, a baseline scenario and alternative 
growth scenario modeling, and meeting logistics for public workshops, online surveys, implementation plan 
and a vision summit (see Attachment B Scope of Work).
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Adopt Resolution 14-67 approving the Local Government Understanding and 
Agreement with Wasatch Front Regional Council for the Provision of Consulting Services with Envision 
Utah for the Growth Scenarios and Visioning Project; 2) Adopt Resolution 14-67 with any amendments the 
Council deems appropriate; or 3) Not adopt Resolution 14-67 and remand to Staff with directions.
  
Recommendation:  
Staff recommends the Council adopt Resolution 14-67 approving the Local Government Understanding and 
Agreement with Wasatch Front Regional Council for the Provision of Consulting Services with Envision 
Utah for the Growth Scenarios and Visioning Project.
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